Minutes

Missouri Military Preparedness and Enhancement Commission

Regular Quarterly Meeting 

Conference Call
June 6, 2017
10:30 am

The meeting was held via conference call originating from Room 680, Harry S Truman State Office Building, Jefferson City, Missouri.   
MMPEC members participating:  Hart Nelson, Royal Turner, Bob Hagedorn, Representative Charlie Davis, Larry Kay (Veterans Commission Chair designee), and Military Advocate Joe Driskill (DED Director designee). 
WELCOME

Mr. Driskill, acting in the role as the Temporary Chairman, called the meeting to order at 10:32 am and roll was called. Quorum was established with six statutory members participating.  Introductions were made.  Mr. Driskill welcomed everyone participating via teleconference and advised of Chairman Mike Dunbar’s departure, pursuant to RSMo. 41.1010.1.(5).  He then notified the members of the need to elect a Chairman and a Vice Chairman. He thanked Steve Johnston, Commission Turner and the individuals at Rosecrans in St. Joseph for originally agreeing to host today’s meeting and he hopes to reschedule there at a later date.   
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN

Commissioner Nelson moved to elect Commissioner Bob Hagedorn as Chairman.  Motion passed by voice vote.

Commissioner Hagedorn moved to elect Commissioner Hart Nelson as Vice-Chairman.  Motion passed by voice vote. 
ASSUMPTION OF THE ROLE OF CHAIRMAN

Commissioner Bob Hagedorn assumed the position of Chairman

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
On motion by Commissioner Turner, seconded by Commissioner Nelson, the following resolution was unanimously approved by those members present:

RESOLVED, the Commission hereby approves the minutes of the April 19, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  

REPORTS
Military Advocate – Mr. Driskill discussed his quarterly report, which had been distributed to the members prior to the call. He stated that his focus has been on outreach and communication with weekly newsletters, visiting Fort Leonard Wood and Whiteman Air Force Base, attending the Boeing Suppliers Conference, the Boeing Trainer Announcement, the Missouri National Guard Association Conference, the ADC National Summit, and meetings with Veterans advocacy groups. He then discussed the state appropriations process and current legislation.  
Representative Davis questioned who the point person will be at the state level to seek an extension with the Federal government regarding Real ID?  Mr. Driskill advised it will be the Governor’s Office. He then discussed the Hawthorn Foundation contracts with Kit Bond Strategies and Baker Donelson. Mr. Driskill noted that there is a need to update the Economic Impact Report based on 2015 data.  
He then advised that he recently received a Board role and Vice President nomination with the ADC and will be attending their National Summit in Washington, DC later this month.  He advised that Governor Greitens has been appointed to the Council of Governors by the President and is very supportive of the Commission’s efforts.  He advised that the President included BRAC 2021 in his 2018 budget and June 26 has been set as a tentative date for a briefing for community and state partners in Jefferson City.  
After input from the Governor’s office, the decision was made to simplify the Strategic Plan – go down from five goals to three: 1) Bases 2) People and 3) Defense Businesses.  The DED Communications Team will work to get it into final form.  
Mr. Driskill then talked about the NGA West Project Connect initiative – a St. Louis initiative to understand the potential benefits regarding the relocation of the NGA campus, especially on city neighborhoods.
INSTALLATION COMMUNITY REPORTS

Rosecrans – Mr. Johnston advised there will soon be a change of command at the 139th.  Colonel Ralph Schwader will be replaced in July by Colonel Ed Black.  He also stated that the Army Corps of Engineers can now move forward with Phase 2 of 4 of their project.  They also hosted Congresswoman Vicky Hartzler’s staff recently.  
Fort Leonard Wood – Kent Thomas and Dorsey Newsom advised that because of the Army’s need to increase its end strength, Fort Leonard Wood will receive an influx of Basic Trainees in FY18 of about  9,500.  Major General Savre will stay an additional year as CG, which will provide greater continuity.  

CONSULTANT REPORT

Kit Bond Strategies – Mike Dubois first welcomed Commissioner Hagedorn as the MMPEC Chair.  He then advised that President Trump submitted his budget two weeks ago and Missouri ranked first as far as defense dollars proposed.  It also included significant funding for the Fort Leonard Wood hospital and $382 million for the NGA facility and $10 million for a Command Center for the 139th.  He advised that BRAC is getting more momentum.  Their team is helping to plan for the June meeting.  The Senate will vote whether to move forward in less than 30 days.  Commissioner Nelson asked what time frame they are on.  Mr. Dubois replied that a draft authorization could come by maybe December. They need to get our installations on the offense.  
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Driskill brought up for discussion the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for Military Planning and Coordination regarding the Camp Clark National Guard Training Center in Nevada, Missouri, which had been distributed prior to the meeting.  He advised that the Missouri National Guard has already signed and this is a show of support only. 
On motion by Commissioner Turner, seconded by Commissioner Nelson, the following resolution was unanimously passed:
RESOLVED, the Commission hereby endorses and authorizes the Missouri Military Advocate to sign the Camp Clark MOU for Military Planning and Coordination. 
Mr. Driskill then discussed possible enhancements to the Military friendly environment report that will benchmark Missouri’s laws, programs, preferences and amenities against those of other states.

On motion by Commission Nelson, seconded by Commissioner Turner, the following resolution was unanimously passed:

RESOLVED, the Commission hereby approves a recommendation by the Missouri Military Advocate for a “Service Member and Family-Focused Study”.  
Mr. Driskill advised the Commission members to start thinking about policy changes and legislation that affect/benefit your state and local government, BRAC, and installations that require recommendations to the Governor and General Assembly.

Mr. Driskill advised that the FY18 appropriations will be able to fund the Office of the Military Advocate, MMPEC, studies and consultants.  
GOOD OF THE ORDER

More details will follow regarding the tentative meeting of the BRAC information session for community supporters of Missouri military installations and defense agencies.  The meeting will be held at the Missouri National Guard’s Ike Skelton Training Site in Jefferson City on June 26, 2017.  KBS and Baker Donelson will be in attendance.  Call in information will be provided.  
The next MMPEC meeting will be September 5, 2017 at Whiteman Air Force Base.  

ADJOURNMENT
Having no further business on the agenda and on motion by Commissioner Turner, seconded by Commissioner Nelson, the meeting adjourned at 12:21 pm.   
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